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Under current law Ch. 76.29 Wis. Stats., gross electricity sales are taxed at a rate of 1.59%.  This rate is scheduled to sunset in 2008 and return to 3.19%, per the recommendations of a 2000-01 DOR study committee.  On behalf of Wisconsin’s investor-owned gas and electric utilities, the Wisconsin Utilities Association (WUA) and Dairyland Power Cooperative recommend eliminating the sunset provision in Ch. 76.29 (2) Wis. Stats.

Background:

The rate was reduced in the 2001 budget, also at the recommendation of the DOR study committee, to avoid a situation in which electricity customers were being double and even triple-taxed on electric sales due to market conditions that were in flux at that time.

Double taxation occurred because utilities were often required to purchase electricity from merchant generating plants to meet customer demand, triggering one level of taxation between the merchant and the utility.  Another level of taxation was imposed on customers when gross revenues taxes were levied on the sale of the electricity between the utility and the customer.  Thus, rather than eliminating the levels of taxation, the study committee recommended and the state approved, lowering the rate of taxation to ensure that customers’ bottom lines remained relatively stable.

Gross revenues earned after December 31, 2009 will be subject to a rate of 3.19%.  This is essentially an $18 million tax increase on electricity customers, according to a March 8, 2007 Fiscal Bureau memo.   However, this figure is likely to increase significantly as it did not include future taxes merchant plant electricity sales from Wisconsin’s two nuclear power plants.

Conclusion:

To avoid this tax increase on electricity customers and pre-empt any fiscal effect on the 2010 budget, WUA and DPC suggest eliminating the sunset provision embodied in Chapter 76.29 (2) Wis. Stats.

